
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education virtual meeting held March 2, 2021 at 7:00 p.m.  
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    T. Vadas  
D. Leidlein           7 Staff 
J. Vouros                  2 Press   

 R. Harriman-Stites     Public by phone 
 D. Zukowski  
  
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. and stated it was being recorded and being live 
streamed. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Mrs. Ku asked to move the first read of the four curricula to after the reports. 
 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of February 6, 2021 and the correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Item 4 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku was planning to have our next meeting in the Council Chambers.  The 
Board of Finance will finish deliberations on the budget Thursday night and we have responded 
to their questions.  Thanks to Mrs. Harriman-Stites for volunteering to be in the nurse’s contract 
negotiations.  The Education Committee will have a hearing on the Governor’s proposed budget 
tomorrow and she will be testifying as CABE’s representative.  There is a newly formed 
Municipal Building Strategic Plan Committee which Bob Gerbert has been asked to attend.  
There is also a position for a Board of Education member and if anyone was interested to let her 
know.  The Board of Finance and Legislative Council will be discussing the non-lapsing fund 
and she wanted to be sure Mrs. Vadas knew when those meetings would be held.   
 
Committee Reports: 
Mr. Vouros reported on the Curriculum & Instruction meeting where presentations were made 
on the Humanities and Writing through Film curricula.  The NGSS 6-8 science standards were 
revisited.  There was an extensive review of the Reed science schedule. There was also an 
update on diversity, equity and inclusion and the job description for the District Compliance 
Coordinator position.  They discussed Ms. Zukowski’s analysis of data that should be collected 
and how it should be reviewed. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if they were teaching the full science curriculum. 
Mrs. Uberti said those standards were bundled and divided up equally.  Reed is taking a 
difference approach.  The middle school is struggling to get all of the standards in as well.  We 
will look at the delivery of the instruction and is concerned of what might not being covered.   
 
Mr. Cruson reported on the Communications Committee which met yesterday and are trying to 
finalize the budget newsletter.  We started a preliminary discussion of the next newsletter 
focusing on parental involvement in the schools.   
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Mr. Cruson noted that the Security Committee met last Thursday and the discussion was over 
the John Jay College bullying survey and research project.  They also discussed the police 
looking at traffic issues around the middle school pickup time.    
 
Ms. Zukowski provided an update on the Hawley HVAC project.  The design detail document is 
95% complete and will be finished in a couple of weeks.  Jeff Anderson will be the construction 
manager.  Chris Williams is the architect and Alan Adriani and Gordon Johnson are 
representing the Public Building and Site Commission.  Bob Gerbert will meet Jeff Anderson on 
Friday for an overview of the project scope and pre-construction schedule.  She and Mr. Delia 
have been invited. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said that regarding Charter revisions, all of the changes we asked for made it into 
the charges with two exceptions.  The ones that didn’t make it were the review of the 
referendum date to get more people to vote and if we are expected to file our bylaws with the 
town and not just on our website. 
 
Mrs. Ku was satisfied that they took up most of what we suggested but was leaving it up to any 
Board member who wants to follow up on them. 
 
Superintendent’s Report:  Dr. Rodrigue participated in Read Aloud Day for a third grade class at 
Sandy Hook School.  She will begin her school visits soon.  Regarding the staff professional 
development day in April, we will reserve part of that day for staff wellness with food, yoga and 
mindfulness.  The certified staffing report shows we still have four open positions and one 
resignation.  We hired three building subs, five paraeducators and para subs, two clerical, one 
tutor and the director of technology.    
 
Student Representative Reports: 
Mr. Jerfy spoke about the many scholarships students are applying for and every Friday 
students receive information on them.  Students are also meeting with counselors about 
coursework for next year. 
 
Ms. Clure spoke about the lunch program at school and shared what they normally are offered.  
Culinary classes are cooking more and the auto shop classes are doing some car services like 
changing oil for staff members.  The art club members can use the art room on Thursdays.  
Spring sports are starting soon.  Many sports are using google classroom for virtual meetings.  
The spring musical is also being planned.    
 
Mrs. Ku thanked the students for bringing back information the Board members have asked for.   
 
Item 6 – New Business 
First Read of Grades 1 and 2 Reading and Writing Curriculum:   
The presentation was given by Language Arts Consultants Lina Silveira, Middle Gate School, 
Patty Vitarelli, Hawley School, Cynthia McArthur, Sandy Hook School, and Robyn Notaro, Head 
O’Meadow School.  Chris Moretti, Hawley Principal, also attended.   
 
Mr. Delia asked how grammar was integrated into these units.   
Ms. McArthur said that they are using the Patterns of Power as a resource.  The language 
standards are covered in each unit. 
Mrs. Vitarelli said that K-2 Fundations has a grammar component to it.  There is also a 
tremendous amount of work with capitalization and punctuation.   
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Mrs. Leidlein asked about the training currently and if we have in-district trainers for readers and 
writers workshop for new teachers. 
Mrs. Uberti said we are doing a modified version of reader’s workshop so the units are our units.  
We have new teachers attend an introductory workshop to be able to get some of the Teachers 
College training.  Also, the language arts consultants coach our teachers. 
 
Item 5 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the College Math Topics 
Curriculum. Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Pre-calculus Curriculum.  
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
COVID-19 Update: 
Dr. Rodrigue shared that we uploaded our staff roster into VAMS with clinics scheduled for 
March 6.  We anticipate having most of our employees vaccinated by mid-march.  We had a Q 
& A for staff on Monday.  She will work with Anne Dalton this week to put together another 
communication for staff with new locations for vaccinations.  This weekend will vaccinate 550 
employees.  We are still holding at a 2% community positivity rate and was pleased we are 
moving in the right direction. 
 
Ms. Zukowski wanted to be sure we were at a zero spread in the schools to which Dr. Rodrigue 
said we were. 
Mrs. Ku noted that as our rates go down she wondered if in the fall there would be a community 
monitoring system in place. 
Dr. Rodrigue said there was a lot of discussion about wearing masks in the fall but it’s too early 
to tell.  She was sure something will be in place. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if there was any discussion as to policies around vaccinations for students. 
Dr. Rodrigue said there is talk about ages 16 to 30.  They are not going to mandate vaccinations 
but we may want to put something out to see who would like to be vaccinated. 
 
Mr. Delia noted that vaccinations are not really mandated for anyone.  He congratulated  
Dr. Rodrigue and her staff for having all schools opened since January 1.  Also, having 550 staff 
being vaccinated is a tremendous success.  He thanked her for her dedication to the staff. 
 
Item 6 – New Business (continued): 
Superintendent’s Mid-Year Reflection: 
Dr. Rodrigue noted that this follows the goals she outlined earlier in the year.   
Goal 1: She continued to support her goals speaking with parents and staff groups related to 
school learning models.  The EdAdvance report of COVID cases is posted on the district 
website.  We were able to implement our re-entry plan with students back in full.  November 
was the most challenging month with higher numbers.  We added 25 substitute teachers to help 
in the schools. She has worked with PEAC subgroups regarding the social/emotional support for 
our students. 
 
Goal 2: She continues to meet about staff development opportunities and works with Mrs. Uberti 
and Dr. Purcaro making sure everyone had what they needed regarding technology.  She also 
addresses the use of data with our administrators and staff to understand what deficits exist and 
what improvements will benefit students. 
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Goal 3: She communicates the operational plan and has met with many groups in town 
including the Board of Realtors and PTA groups.  She also worked with the PEAC budget 
subgroup who developed a budget brochure which she has shared with parents and the 
Community Center and Senior Center.  She also presented the teacher retirement package with 
a cost savings.     
 
Goal 4: She continues to support and mentor the new Director of Business who has also 
secured a mentor from CASBO. She also attends PTA meetings with her. 
 
Goal 5: Regarding diversity and equity, the ReCenter is working with the PEAC subgroup and 
she is working with Mrs. Uberti and Dr. Purcaro on the diversity coordinator position.  We are 
collecting information on the 7-12 bullying survey and will share the report.  Regarding 
professional development, on November 3 she brought in Dr. Derrick Gay as well as Kerry Lord 
and Richard Lemon from the Center for School Change for an entire day devoted to diversity 
and equity.  We will continue this discussion during the April professional development but will 
also devote the afternoon for workshops on distressing, relaxation, mindfulness and healthy 
habits of mind and body.   
 
Mrs. Ku said one of the huge things under Dr. Rodrigue’s leadership was putting together the 
re-entry plan to get students back in school in the fall which involved communicating with the 
community during a time of crisis. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said Dr. Rodrigue sits in a very hot seat and makes decisions with some people 
happy and some angry.  She has been handing this with grace and diffused a lot of situations, 
which is quite notable.   
 
Mrs. Ku noted that this year has been overwhelming for all of us but nobody more than 
superintendents and Dr. Rodrigue navigated this crisis that makes the school start time change 
look like a walk in the park.  It’s from the budgeting to the public engagement to the staffing to 
the health management to the facilities to the transportation and the schedules, and each one 
has been a huge, monumental task to take on, each one on its own, and they have all been 
over-the-top challenges.  This document doesn’t reflect all that and the leadership she brought 
to the district and wanted her to know that.     
 
Mr. Delia said getting children back in school was huge and he couldn’t applaud Dr. Rodrigue 
and her staff enough for putting the students first.  There is so much that goes on that people 
don’t realize that we see and there’s even things we don’t see. From what we see she is 
handling it all quite well.   
 
Item 7 – Public Participation  
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to adjourn.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 8 – Adjournment   
The meeting adjourned at 8:18 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
               Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
            Secretary 

























































































































































































































































































































































































































































Rodrigue, L. Superintendent Goals 

2020-21 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 Support administrators, staff, and the community in managing the 
academic and emotional challenges resulting from COVID-19  

 

- Meet regularly with administrators to monitor the goals, practices, and 
protocols in place outlined in the Newtown Re-Entry Plan. 

- Remain visible in buildings to show ongoing support of staff and students 
- Continue to respond to staff and parent questions or concerns related to 

COVID-19. 
- Work closely with the Director of Health in responding to COVID cases and 

implementing appropriate protocols and communication. 
- Update the BOE regularly on COVID-19 cases, trends, and decisions regarding 

the status of school closure (as applicable). 
- Working with school leaders and members of the Central Office Cabinet, 

develop a system of social-emotional supports for staff and students  
- In concert with the Assistant Superintendent and the Director of Teaching 

and Learning, develop ongoing professional development opportunities for 
staff to support distance learning and the use of technology. 

Midyear Reflection: 

Although this year has presented immense challenges, communication and feedback from staff, 
leaders, and parents has remained at the forefront.  I have taken calls, responded to emails, 
and worked with parent and staff groups to ensure clarity related to school learning models 
(full in model), cases and numbers quarantined, and overall status of the Newtown community.  
We have continued to post the EdAdvance report of COVID cases and percentages on the 
district website and worked closely with Donna Culbert and Anne Dalton to send appropriate 
and timely communication related to new information and updates.   

The goals of the Re-Entry Plan have not changed, and we have worked to bring our students 
back in full with the appropriate mitigation strategies and safety measures in place throughout 
the first half of the year.  In concert with CT DPH and our local health director, we have brought 
our students in full while monitoring the current trends and staffing needs within our 
community.  When we needed staff, I called upon the community and parents to help out, 
which had a major impact on whether we could open at all (hybrid or full in-person) following 
the December holiday.  This partnership with the community was critical in building 
relationships and being fully transparent about the impacts of COVID on our school operations. 

 



I worked closely with Anne and Frank, as well as other leaders, to ensure we were offering our 
teachers the necessary staff development for new digital resources and online practices.  
Further, I worked with our Administrative Team and Director of Counseling to ensure that 
teachers and leaders were reaching out to families who had disengaged students.  This was 
important given the fact that we were still in Hybrid mode or working fully remote (Cohort D 
students).   I also supported the PEAC subgroup on Community Partnerships to provide further 
social/emotional support for our students.  Paras now work with students in after school 
groups (cross schools) to engage students in fun games and other less structured activities to 
build relationships and make connections.  My leadership has also extended to support the 
Ass’t Superintendent and the Safe School Climate committee as they continue to ensure 
consistent practices for identification of struggling students. Social/emotional supports are in 
place in schools, and students are identified through the SRBI (Scientific Research-Based 
Interventions) for academic and social/emotional supports, especially as COVID has impacted 
their normal engagement in school. 

 Articulate a clear vision that promotes an academically sound, 
emotionally safe, and equitable learning environment for all 
students. 

 
- Work closely with the Assistant Superintendent to ensure staff and 

administrators are provided professional development opportunities to 
implement remote learning for students, including the unique technologies 
and instructional strategies necessary for both hybrid and distance learning 
modes. 

- Hold all leaders accountable for the ongoing and consistent review of data 
related to teaching and learning, as well as social-emotional practices that 
support students. 

- Support members of PEAC (subgroups) to continue their work in the areas of 
community partnerships, branding and communication, and budget 

- Using the BOE Resolution and new policies as a framework, establish a new 
PEAC subgroup devoted to areas in Diversity & Equity. 

Midyear reflection: 

I continued to meet and discuss the ongoing staff development opportunities for our staff, in 
particular at the earlier part of the school year when it was necessary for teachers to become 
familiar with technology and digital resources.  I had multiple meetings with our Director of 
Technology (previous) and Assistant Superintendent to ensure we had the appropriate number 
of devices for students and digital resources that would be used during both hybrid and remote 
learning models.  While the year has been focused on COVID, we have still discussed the 
importance of reviewing data and helping the data inform future decisions.  Assessments will 
also be implemented in the near future, under the guidance of our Ass’t Superintendent and 
Director of Teaching and Learning, and that will provide information about student needs and 
deficits following the pandemic in both literacy and math.   



After establishing a PEAC subgroup devoted to Diversity & Equity, we have begun to work with 
staff and parents on the committee to prioritize some areas (including reporting protocols and 
the diversity coordinator position) as we move forward.  We have worked with Re-Center who 
is also a strong partner with us in supporting PEAC, and they have also met with me, Anne, and 
Frank regarding our district vision, values, and beliefs so that this remains at the forefront of 
their work as well. 

 Develop and communicate an operational plan that considers the 
educational needs of the district with the current economic 
landscape. 

 

- Along with the input of the Director of Business and school leaders, review 
the resources necessary to meet the future needs of the district while 
considering current State and local economic trends. 

- Monitor and make budgetary decisions based on enrollment, class size, and 
other factors, including COVID, that continue to impact the district. 

- Utilize in-house and State data to determine new programming or staffing 
needs to support disengaged or failing students, as well as costs associated 
with such needs. 

- Communicate the district’s operational plan to all stakeholders (e.g., video, 
open forum, senior citizen talks, PTA) to increase public engagement and 
support. 

- Work with the PEAC subgroup (budget) to implement potential strategies for 
increasing community awareness and investment in the 2021-22 budget. 

- Empower the district grant-writer to search for new funding opportunities to 
support district needs as they relate to COVID-19. 

- Review potential cost saving measures, such as retirement package and 
repurposing of staffing positions, to offset increases to the budget. 

We are still immersed in the budget process for the 2021-22 school year and have presented to 
the BOE and BOF, as well as PTA groups and the Board of Realtors.  In addition, I worked with 
our PEAC budget subgroup, who developed a budget brochure to increase awareness and build 
further understanding.  The brochure was used as a communication piece to all of the 
community group presentation and was sent out to parents, staff, as well as the Community 
Center and Senior Centers. 

During the budget development, I worked closely with our Director of Business, Central Office 
Cabinet members, as well as school leaders who presented requests not only to support 
students as a result of COVID impacts but to continue to implement requests in alignment with 
district goals.   

Through the use of existing data and anecdotal information from leaders across the district, we 
worked to ensure supports were provided to students and families across the district.  COVID 
had a major impact, both emotionally and financially.  However, I have sent a clear and 



consistent message to school leaders and staff that this is not “business as usual” and our 
students and families need to be fully supported, cared for, and allowed flexibility on many 
levels.  

I also presented the Teacher Retirement Package to you as promised, which would be a cost 
savings to tax payers in this difficult budget year. 

 Provide support and mentorship for the new Director of Business 
 

- As the evaluator, work closely with the new Director of Business to support her role 
and responsibilities. 

- Working collaboratively with the Director, offer support for changes in the business 
office to improve efficiencies. 

- Encourage professional development opportunities (e.g., CASBO) that will help 
support the new Director in her new role. 

I have provided support to our new Director of Business, which was evidenced throughout the budget 
season.  Tanya has also been invited to join me during PTA meetings, so she could learn about the 
landscape and parent mindset around the proposed operational plan.  She was also asked to participate 
on PEAC (budget subgroup), which has been instrumental in accomplishing tasks to building budget 
awareness.  For example, she helped out with the information for the brochure.   

Tanja and I have worked together to ensure she has the tools she needs in her new role to be successful, 
and this has included securing a mentor from CASBO to work with her in her first year.  We have also 
been looking at future efficiencies in the business office.  Now with a new team and the filling of the 
Ass’t Director position, we plan to outline areas that will begin to open up new efficiencies in the 
department. 

 Develop a systemic approach to monitor the expectations and 
outcomes related to Diversity & Equity 
 

- Explore and identify the role of a Diversity & Equity Coordinator to provide 
support to staff, students, and families in dealing with and resolving 
complaints of harassment, bullying, and racism. 

- Work with members of the Administrative Team and district staff to 
implement and monitor expectations outlined in the BOE resolution and 
policies related to Diversity and Equity.    

- Establish clear protocols K-12 in the recording and reporting of incidents 
related to racism, as well as the measures of accountability. 

- Work with the Assistant Superintendent and Director of Teaching and 
Learning to implement curricular revisions and instructional strategies that 
embrace multicultural perspectives and diversity. 

- Support professional development opportunities for staff to promote a 
deeper understanding of diversity and equity, as well as their role in 
maintaining a safe, inclusive, and respectful learning environment. 



- Coordinate district-wide staff development in November with Dr. Derrick Gay 
presentation on the topic of Diversity. 

- Update the BOE and community regarding data related to harassment, 
bullying, and racism – including resolutions.  Share State and National trends 
as comparative information. 

 

Very early on this year, I began to formulate the job description for our District Diversity & 
Equity Coordinator, who would be hired later this year but begin a full year during the 2021-22 
school year.  With the support of PEAC, as well as the input of Anne, Frank, and PEAC members, 
we continue to tweak the job description, role and responsibilities, as well as the overall 
expectations for the position so that it meets with success in the future.  Additionally, the PEAC 
subgroup has set its priorities and will be looking at reporting protocols for staff and students, 
which aligns with our district policy on racial harassment.  The encouragement of the 
anonymous alerts app will also be a focus, and we are currently collecting data from our 
bullying survey for 7-12.  This was accomplished through the John Jay College graduate 
department and led by Tony Gentile.  Tony has been a part of our Safety and Security meetings 
at the district level and this was mentioned at a previous meeting. 

With respect to professional development, in November I brought in Dr. Derrick Gay, Keynote 
Speaker, and Kerry Lord/Richard Lemon, Center for School Change, for an entire November PD 
devoted to Diversity & Equity.  The workshops and open discussions proved extremely valuable, 
and we will be continuing this during the April PD. 

However, another part of the April PD day will focus on CA”R”Es (Caring About “R” Educators) 
an afternoon for our staff for workshops and groups on distressing, relaxation, mindfulness, 
and healthy habits of mind and body!  Well deserved. 
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